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PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION – 9/15/08
Reappointment applications were handed out to members. We only have two members with unexpired terms. We also have problems with the commission having more members than the ordinance allows, too many members from two wards and not enough members from the other two wards. I know this is petty, but the mayor is in charge of staffing the commissions, with the advice and consent of the Board of Aldermen. The mayor has done a terrible job at managing the commissions  

Within 10 days of the meeting I received resignations from two members with expired terms who had stopped coming to meetings. A third member, who has been the longest-serving member and an excellent commissioner indicated that he wished to resign but was kind enough to agree to stay on until his replacement was named. He also strongly urged that the mayor and aldermen find either a hydro-engineer or civil engineer to serve on the commission. 

THE CROSSWALK: Members of the public were actually in attendance to discuss the problems with the crosswalk for the Clayton Road sidewalk at Mason Ridge for people trying to get to Longview Park. With them was Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith. Fred asked to go first since he had a Deer Task Force meeting to attend in the Board Chambers. 

I laid out the problem to the commissioners that due to cut through traffic on Mason Ridge cutting from Highway 40 to Clayton Road, many drivers are looking to their left up Clayton Road and if the road is clear, they do not even attempt to stop at the stop sign and they never look to see if anyone is trying to cross the street. Further the current markings for the crosswalk are almost worn off. 

The residents all agreed that my description was accurate. One commissioner asked if anyone had been hit. No one has been. However the residents also remarked how they had experienced close calls. I then mentioned that while often police departments will cite the need for a correlation between actual accidents to citations that should be written, I pointed out in a community like Town and Country “Quality of Life” or Peace of Mind” should count as much. A parent should be able to allow a child to walk the dog to the park or go with friends for a game of touch football on the field on the east side of the Longview house without worrying about their being flattened by some cut-thru driver on Mason Ridge Road. 

I told the commissioners of how a “Pelican Walk” style crosswalk works in England with curvy lines leading up the crosswalk and flashing yellow lights on top of black and white police on both sides of the crosswalk that flash when the walk is being used. I then showed them the type of signs being used in Boulder, Colorado, which are standard pedestrian crosswalk signs but with three LED lights on each sign that flash when someone pushes the crosswalk button. Basically we need to install four such signs facing in both directions with red flashers on the signs.

Members of the commission, on the suggestion by the Director of Public Works, voted to send the matter to our traffic engineering consult to do a traffic survey of the intersection. My first fear is they do a study sometime when there is not peak use of the park, like during the winter months. That would skew the pedestrian counts. Clearly, we have a problem that could be immediately addressed with improved marking and signage. The traffic consultant could still review this first step of improvements by making sure timing for crossing the street meets standards and signs meet standards. But I’m afraid we will be getting an expensive study instead of simply fixing a problem.

I asked that commissioners look at this intersection either during morning or evening rush to see if they can come up with any other ideas.

Fred later told me that he had read my last newsletter (I don’t remember sending him one) and he disagrees with my position against putting a stop light on Clayton Road. He said without a stop light a vehicle wishing to turn left from eastbound Clayton or right from westbound Clayton ran the chance of an inattentive driving rear ending them if they stopped for people walking across the street. Claiming they would be more likely to notice a stop light. The huge majority of traffic on Clayton Road is not turning on Mason Ridge. You do not want to stop traffic on major secondary roads too often because you then get motorists running red lights. Just think Olive Blvd in Creve Coeur and the traffic jams. Currently the sight lines along Clayton Road are excellent. If someone cannot see the brake lights of a stopped car, that is not due to an engineering problem with the road. 

LET IT SNOW LET IT SNOW LET IT SNOW: Back to the snowplowing issue. City Attorney Steve Garrett appeared at the meeting and I’m guessing he earned close to $300. He spent 30 minutes giving his levels of liability speech. He then recommended that Town and Country snowplow all the streets, the public streets, the private streets with public access and the restricted gated private streets curb to curb to avoid any liability issues. This, of course, would make Town and Country one of the only cities to do this at no charge to the homeowner associations in those developments/neighborhoods with the private streets. The Public Works Commission voted to send a new snowplowing policy costing an estimated 30% more back to the Board of Aldermen. 

The one victory I did get in was to include in the new policy that the director of public works or police chief could declare a private street with huge potholes as being unsafe and not eligible for city snowplowing services. There have been many nights that I have been out with snowplow drivers, and it is no fun to damage trucks or plows or injure drivers when trucks drive through a minefield of potholes. 

5-YEAR BUILDING PROGRAM
MORE MONEY TO THE LONGVIEW HOUSE: I know some women who are now referring to the $1.5 million addition to the Longview farmhouse as the “Glass Double-Wide.” Well about 13 months since the “groundbreaking” with the ribbon cutting scheduled for Friday September 26. Some may remember how disappointed I was in August of 2007 to go to the groundbreaking ceremony only to find they had dumped topsoil on the sidewalk to dig their shovels into for photo-ops. Meanwhile, I was standing around with $1.25 in change in my hand as I had hoped to be the first person to throw some money down a hole at the Longview Farmhouse. 

So what do I see in the building budget for 2009, but $250,000 for IMPROVEMENTS TO THE LONGVIEW FARM HOUSE!!!  Hey wait a minute…why the heck didn’t we do those improvements when the whole place was a construction zone?  And what needs to be done that is worth $250,000? Craig Wilde says the roof needs repair. (When my wife and I moved back here in February of 2006 and walked at Longview, we would comment how odd it was that no fall or winter maintenance was being done to the roof and gutters there. At least 2 years and maybe more of leaves and sticks clogged the gutters. And now Craig tells me they have “water problems.” I’m more “shocked” than Claude Raines at Rick’s Café. 

But hey…a new roof for that sized building, you are talking $25,000 tops. Okay so where are we spending the other $225,000? Craig said the windows need to be replaced. Okay at $500 a window I’m not sure where we have made that big of dent into the $225,000 that is left after the new roof. Siding I’m told will use up the rest of he money. They also want $10,000 in a separate line item to replace the boiler. I guess I am suspicious by nature…but it seems all this should have been done at the same time as the “glass double-wide” addition. The only reason I can think of for not doing it was to keep the total price of the project down under $2 million. 

Heck, the sides of the place are no good, the roof is no good, the windows are no good and the furnace is no good…why wasn’t this a tear-down?  

What really kills me is besides the money, the city is still not sure how they want to use this building. They admit there are not enough parking spaces. They also talk about the desire to use the old farmhouse section for small meetings and as a reading room…but now we are proposing to eliminate more parking spaces for construction equipment, workers’ vehicles and dumpsters. Perhaps that ribbon cutting should be put off until 2009.

OH THE WEATHER OUTSIDE IS FRIGHTFUL: Also in the 5-Year Building Plan is for another carport to be built behind the police station. It appears that the police officers do not like having to remove snow from their cars and get wet during rain. Actually this is a bargain at $15,000. Hey I have an idea—why not get 6 long-handled brooms at Wal-Mart (maybe Target if we wait until Wal-Mart has moved) for a cost of $30. This would aid in removing snow from the police cars and would be a net savings $14,970. (You are welcome.) 

I have worked for 5 different police departments and none of them had—or currently have—roofs over the police cars. The cops have all managed to get the snow off the cars fairly quickly using brooms. 

THE FIREHOUSE: Now the firehouse is also on the 5-year building program with over $250,000 budgeted for 2009. I have to admit that when Chief Frazier gave a presentation at an aldermen’s work session this spring, he mentioned that the cabinets needed to be “updated.” I immediately thought the firefighters were watching too much HGTV if they were worried about updating. 

However, I WAS WRONG. I went to the firehouse 2 weeks ago and found the lower cabinets were warped thanks to past water leaks, some door hinges were broken, and some shelves were damaged. I have functional 48-year-old cabinets in my house that my wife is planning to replace. The cabinets at the firehouse are barely functional.

The carpet is 20 years old and is completely worn out, with many places held together with tape.    

The sound in the place is deafening. The architect who designed this open high-ceiling place created a place that is so loud in certain living and working areas that hearing above the din is difficult. 

Firefighters talked to me about having to bring winter blankets and jackets to work in the summer because it was impossible to control the A/C and light clothing to work in the winter because the building was so hot. I am attuned to that issue. Anytime I have to go to a meeting at the firehouse in the summer I bring a jacket. 

There is also the little difference of opinion between some firefighters and the city over the time the gas was cut off to the building. A firefighter told me that an inspection of the furnace room found improper and unsafe fittings and gas leaks, so the gas service to the building was shut off. A city official told me, “the boiler failed an inspection, no big deal.”

While I believe that the firefighters at West County EMS & FPD and several other area fire districts are overpaid (and even some grossly overpaid) I don’t fault them for trying to get as much as they can. My big complaint with our firefighters regards their past involvement in uniform in a political campaign in the community where they serve. That is a huge ethical “NO-NO.” 

Regardless of that, as a representative of the landlord, I’m ashamed of the conditions at the firehouse. The next time you drop off papers or take the kids to see the fire trucks also take time to inspect the carpeting. I asked everyone on the Public Works Commission to please stop by and look things over. I really think the firehouse situation needs to be addressed before we throw another $250,000 in the direction of the Longview Farmhouse. 

POLICE COMMISSION
A meeting that covered very little lasted for 2 hours.

First the mayor came and gave a 30-minute speech to the commissioners. He thanked them for their service and talked about how important volunteering is and how he would never turn anyone away who wanted to volunteer. He asked everyone to reapply for their position and mark down other areas of interest. Of course everyone on the police commission has seen their term expire. Also, there are more police commissioners than city law allows and the wards are not evenly represented. The mayor admitted it was his fault that he had not assured the commissions had even ward and at-large representatives and, for that reason, some members reapplying may have to be appointed to a different commission. 

The mayor can talk and talk. I love it when he apologizes for talking so long but it is a habit he has from talking to juries. NOW WAIT A MINUTE. You check the mayor’s law firm, Lewis–Rice’s website and you find they do not consider him a litigator. They list his primary specialty as “Government Affairs.” To you and me, that’s a lobbyist. He is also listed as handling Health Care, Municipal Law, Zoning and Corporate…nothing about talking to juries. He is so much a lobbyist that one website listing Missouri lawyers claims he is a Jefferson City attorney. 

After the mayor finished…a proposal was explained to the commissioners for spending $12,000 to get a webpage designed by REJIS, the Regional Enforcement Justice Information Services folks, who have branched out and are providing the City’s website, to handle citizen police-survey information. The proposal described how the police department sends out quality assurance surveys to users of police services and then enters responses into a database. Capt. Kranz said they mail out about 500 surveys a year. Instead of mailing out the surveys, they would like people to go to the website and fill out the survey. He stated that it would be like those surveys you take after eating at Red Lobster and you are given $5 off your next meal or a free appetizer. This led me to wonder if you completed a Town and Country Police survey would you get a coupon for $10 off your next speeding citation on I-270? 

When asked by Commissioner Armand Hoffstetter about who would own the data collected on the website, Capt. Kranz said that he didn’t know. In other words if we switched providers, where would our information go? In response to another question Capt. Kranz admitted that it would take maybe 30 years for the change to become cost effective, but it would be more convenient. There was no action taken. 

THE CELL PHONE BAN: Capt. Hoelzer gave a 15-minute PowerPoint presentation on how injury and fatal accidents nationwide have deceased over recent years. He cited better DWI enforcement and safer cars as the reasons for the decrease. He gave the 5 main causes for accidents in Town and Country and 4 of them are specific to or connected with inattentive driving. 

They included inattention, speed too great for conditions, following too closely, congestion and failure to yield. This last one can be due to inattention, but is also connected with aggressive driving, such as disobeying stoplights and stop signs. The direct mention of cell phone use and accidents was an estimate by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHSTA) that perhaps 4% of accidents were caused by cell phone use. Gary did not use any of the clinical or academic research indicating more accidents are caused by cell phone use. In fact, he did not even mention any of the major studies. He did state that, in Japan, cell phone use while driving was only a secondary violation, meaning you have to be committing another traffic violation before you can be cited for using a cell phone. He also cited studies that showed operating a cell phone while driving in New York City dropped when a law went into effect but returned to previous usage levels within 2 years of the time the law was passed due to a reduction in publicity and enforcement. 

Now Capt. Hoelzer failed to mention that in all of Europe—with one or two exceptions—cell phone use while driving is a primary traffic offense with stiff fines. I found his presentation to be skewed in a direction that cell phone manufacturers would approve. 

A FREE HANDS-FREE PHONE IN EVERY POT: After his presentation, Chairman Jon Benigas took inquiries from the commissioners. Dorothy Rogers stated that she walks a lot and people she talks with while walking are opposed to the ban. She then asked if Town and Country passed a ban would the city offer residents money to help them upgrade to a hands-free phone. (Folks, I am not making this stuff up!)

THE LECTURE: Next, Commissioner Don Larsen spoke, beginning a 5-minute or longer lecture. Someone sent Commissioner Larsen newsletter #8, as I have never sent him a copy. He had a number of passages highlighted along with a letter I sent to all of the commissioners on the cell phone issue. Don read portions from the newsletter and then began to lecture me on how offended he was over what I had written, especially my historical reference to the reason for the National Night Out, where citizens come out and show support for the police in taking back streets from gangs and criminals in high crime areas. I pointed out that National Night Out was not designed for wealthy suburban communities with low crime rates. I then made an attempt at humor—referring to the only possible gangs in our area as being grade-school moms driving Lexus SUVs. This strategy was an utter failure with Commissioner Larsen. He accused me of being juvenile and suggested I should better direct my time. He may have a point.

I never had a chance to respond to Don’s lecture at the meeting. I did send him a note later stating that while I think he has every right to complain about me, going off–agenda to do it at a police commission meeting, perhaps wasn’t the best use of the commission’s time. Hey, if he can get a bully pulpit, more power to him. I also pointed out that he was complaining about a specific e-mail I sent to specific recipients and that if he wanted to suggest how I use my first amendment rights that that was okay too. 

BACK TO THE PHONES: I then addressed the commission and brought up the idea of suggesting to the Board of Aldermen that they should consider adding a “Failure to Give Full Time and Attention While Driving” ordinance to the traffic laws. I told them my idea would work like this: if an officer observed someone putting on makeup, reading the morning paper or talking on a cell phone while driving, and the driver swerved over the centerline or stayed stopped at an intersection after the light turned green, that the officer would pull the driver over and issue a warning citation. Officers would check with the dispatcher and, if a violator had been issued a warning before, they would be issued a $100 citation. That way, the police would include public education with the warning citation and follow that up with an actual citation for a second violation. 

I also brought up what I felt was an omission from Capt. Hoelzer’s presentation. Chief John Copeland then took exception with what I had written in my letter to the board about the difficulty of enforcing his suggested ban on cell phone use by truck drivers. John repeated his comments from the last meeting, saying having motorists turn cell phones off and on as they entered and left the city limits would be dangerous in itself, as would drivers pulling off onto the shoulder of the interstate to talk on the phone. 

I responded that I was far more concerned with enforcement and driver compliance on city streets than on the interstate. John countered he had to worry about everywhere. (Hey isn’t that why we have the Highway Patrol? Let them worry about the interstate a little.)    

Chairman Jon Benigas took several straw votes from the commission. Everyone voted that they thought cell phone use while driving was dangerous and that the practice should be banned statewide. One voted to recommend such an ordinance to the BOA. Another liked my proposal for a “Failure to Give Full Time and Attention While Driving” ordinance with the built in warnings. They decided to take up the matter again next month. 

TRASH TASK FORCE – 9/18/08

Members of the two Sanders Hauling Companies had us out numbered 2:1. There were four of them and only two of us…myself and Steve Fons. Phil Behnen and Nancy Avioli didn’t make the meeting. There was no quorum. However our consultant was there, so he got paid his minimum without doing any consulting.   

THE FALL FESTIVAL – 9/20/08
I did not make the Fall Festival this year, in protest that it was still SUMMER for two more days!  Just kidding…no protest, but by the time I was getting out of the house, the darn thing was over. 

Had I gone, however, I would not have used the VIP PARKING pass that was given to me. Here is what was printed on the windshield pass:

 “TOWN AND COUNTRY FALL FESTIVAL VIP PARKING This pass allows parking at Longview Farm Park in the handicap parking area, located on the asphalt lots near the barn and house.” 

Why should any of the aldermen get special parking, let alone in the handicap area? I got a similar parking pass for the Fire and Ice event. I did not use it and parked with the regular folks…because that is all we are…regular folks. How would elected officials know if things are screwed up or going well if they don’t experience an event just like all the other residents do, including the parking? To me this is simply elitism at its worst.       

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING – 9/22/08

WELL DID HE NEVER RETURN? NO HE NEVER RETUREND AND HIS FATE IS STILL UNKNOWN. I don’t know which will go on longer, Charley on the MTA or the Town and Country Deer Task Force. The night started off with the Deer Task Force meeting at 5:30 to finish their report and recommendation to the Board of Aldermen. They were to present their results after the meeting, but they didn’t get it done. That was the bad news. They were supposed to have presented their report to the full board by no later than August 25. Then it was September 8, then September 22. Now it will be the second week of October. I have to say that I predicted this…and that was exactly why I introduced the Deer Control Bill in May, allowing property owners of certain size areas to hire expert sharpshooters or archers to manage their property. Now another rut season has started. 

Of course the good news is that with no report to present, we got to keep a late night from being a very late night. 

WALKING IN A WINTER WONDERLAND: The Snowplow Policy came up in the work session when the regular agenda was discussed. The contracts for plowing with two different companies using a total of 15 plows were brought up. Alderman Steve Fons stated that he had made inquires of the State Auditor’s office. (“Of course I didn’t tell them who I was,” said Fons in a room full of people including a newspaper reporter.) He went on to say that he was told by a person at the auditor’s office that a city’s plowing private streets without being reimbursed would be a red flag and could be considered improper or questionable. 

Fred Meyland-Smith then began to ask if the Public Works director could assure him the contracts were only for excess capacity and not for plowing private streets. 

Now, both Aldermen voted for the policy presented to the board on June 9, when the Public Works Commission was headed by Tim Welby. That policy included plowing all private streets on a once-in and once-out basis. They were for that and didn’t think to call the auditor’s office. (Not that an auditor’s opinion is necessarily a bad idea.) 

I did not appreciate the inference from Fons that he didn’t like what the Public Works Commission had sent us. Well he liked the first version just fine. Then on August 25, 2008, Mayor Dalton recommended—after a complaint from an HOA president and a presentation by the city attorney—that perhaps plowing all the streets, public and private, was a public safety issue and a liability issue and that the policy be sent back to Public Works and the city attorney to discuss. The policy was rescinded by a vote on a resolution September 8 and sent back to Public Works. (Oddly, that vote was omitted from the minutes of that meeting.) Don’t beat up on the Public Works Commission when YOU voted to rescind and send the policy back to Public Works with a heavy inference to “do what the City Attorney tells you to do.”

THIS JUST IN:  After the meeting a resident from the Mason Village condos wrote Craig Wilde suggesting that the city should plow the parking lot at the Condos (of course he called it a street).  The condos are the former apartments behind the Mason Village Shopping Center.  One of his claims is because there is a street sign at what most people would consider the driveway to the parking lot, it is a street and the city should plow it.  Of course it is not platted as a street. Without the courtesy street signs, fill in mail carriers, Fed Ex and UPS drivers and guests could have a tough time finding them.  It also doesn’t help that the parking lot is chained off from the shopping center parking lot with a sign that says, “Private Property Do Not Enter.”

However if you use the logic presented by the city attorney that the city could plow private streets for public safety reasons of making it possible for police, fire and ambulance crews to safely reach residents…why shouldn’t the city plow their driveway and parking lot since it would make them more accessible for public safety services?  You can take that one step further and say the city should plow the driveways and parking lots of all the nursing homes in town, since the residents are all city residents and voters and may need ambulance or fire services.   Same goes for the schools…why shouldn’t the city plow all the schools out since the kids could require a public safety response?        

TRASH: Public Works Director Craig Wilde, instead of Solid Waste Chairman Steve Fons, gave the presentation to the board. He covered all the stuff we have been mentioning in these newsletters for the last 4 months. 

SURPRISE SURPRISE SURPRISE! I felt like Sgt Carter when Mayor Dalton pulled a Gomer Pyle and announced he was adding the GATE REQUEST FROM 1761 TOPPING ROAD to our agenda. Many of the regular readers will remember the saga of the 5-acre wrought iron fence by the resident who had his attorney send neighbors a letter threatening to litigate against them until the end of time if necessary if they did not stop complaining to the city immediately about the fence and gate. It was then determined by the board that his proposal was unsafe and unfair to his neighbors and would not have allowed vehicles to turn around without damaging the adjoining property when they reached the fence. Lawyers for the fence guy, a convicted drug dealer who had operated an office in Town and Country without a business license for 3 years, a business that has generated 9 lawsuits and 12 complaints with the Attorney General claiming fraud or bad faith. 

At the last meeting in August, the attorney for the fence guy (ex-con or drug dealer may be more descriptive but it is a little harsh) tried to pressure the neighbors into a settlement at city hall during the Board of Aldermen meeting and then claimed to have been negotiating in good faith. In a 7-to-1 vote the Board was not buying it (except Steve Fons).

Here is how the game is played. If you lose, you can appeal to the circuit court. You have so many days to make your appeal. If you appeal, the city attorney has to defend the city. Of course that is one of his primary jobs. 

Here is how the game played out. The Board of Aldermen agenda closes at 12 noon on the Wednesday before a Monday meeting so aldermen have time to study the issues. There is an exception to this rule and that is that an alderman can request an addition to the agenda at the end of the meeting. Apparently, according to the mayor, the applicant’s attorney contacted the mayor on the Friday before the meeting and requested that the gate be put back on the agenda. The mayor told us the city traffic engineering consultant reviewed new plans for the gate and found them acceptable. Of course none of us have seen the new plans. The mayor said he wanted to save the city legal expenses and the applicant’s lawyer, John King, would file an appeal on Tuesday if we did not put the gate back on our calendar. 

Now this is the mayor who pushed the $1.6 million “glass double-wide” addition at Longview Farm Park for a conference center without enough parking spaces and is now suddenly concerned with saving money.

I feel you need to follow the rules. What has happened, is that the fence guy and his attorney are no longer threatening the neighbors…they are now threatening the Board of Aldermen which, of course, represents every single resident in Town and Country. I say the proper response is to tell Mr. King we are interested in seeing how good an appeal petition he can write. I believe the Board of Aldermen is allowing the entire city to be bullied. I objected to the motion to bring the matter back up and lost on a 7-1 vote. 

Of course, just up Topping Road and down Post Oak Road we now have the Child Molester and current Convict, with the conviction of attorney Eric Tolen (36-counts of sexual abuse of children), who will likely soon have a new long-term address at Cameron, Potosi or Jefferson City. Don’t forget the two Town and Country residents (one from the Barrington subdivision in Ward 1 and one from Muirfield in Ward 4) who were convicted of running an investment fraud by the U.S. Attorney in the late 1990s. Oh yeah, we have the other broker whose estranged wife turned over to authorities the gold (apparently part of his clients precious metal investments) that he had hidden in his basement. You know our website calls us a “prestigious community,” and yes, we are getting some very prestigious criminals. 

WESTMINSTER CHRISTIAN ACADEMY: WCA staff and designers all put on their presentation of what a wonderful school WCA is. They went through the show of the landscaping on the parking lot, traffic studies and traffic flow, changes to the building and athletic fields. They did not go to the area of greatest concern—the football stadium and the lights. 

The school cancelled the third scheduled Planning and Zoning meeting, which was to deal with the stadium and the lights. They claimed they were withdrawing the request for lights. But almost everyone knew that after they got approval on the location of the stadium, 350 feet from the Delmar Gardens nursing home and behind both Brook Mill Drive and Arlington Oaks, they would come back requesting lights. 

Finally in this hearing they admitted that was exactly what they planned to do. That is my problem: why drag these residents through this again and have the “No Stadium Lights” signs re-appear? Put your wishes and desires on the table now and let’s deal with it now. It is as if with a wink and a nod we are ignoring our duty.            

Some of the questioning included the head of the school admitting that they fully intend to come back and ask for lights at the proposed stadium. They also stated that building the stadium near the Savvis commercial property away from the nursing home, the two neighborhoods and next to the largest amount of parking spaces, would cost them an additional $1 million. How much do you want to have lights? The overall project cost is $66 million. Can a million be saved from somewhere else to allow for the lighted football field next to commercial property?

The P&Z Commission had asked for a sound study of the PA system at the current site and the school said they would do one. They then cancelled the last P&Z meeting by removing the request for lights, which of course they are not actually abandoning. I asked if they completed the sound study as they said they would. I was told they had read of my concern in my newsletters (I don’t remember sending them one) and had not because of the expense. But again, they plan to come back and ask for the PA system and lights later if we approve the stadium now without them. 

This makes no sense to me whatsoever. They are asking for us to approve their plan, which they admit they are going to try and  change. How do you vote for something like this with these facts on the table or, in other words, without all the facts on the table?

Concerning the ice rink, the current ordinance for the site plan states that they cannot rent out the ice rink or pool to schools or other organizations. I did get a statement from the headmaster that he would try to go around this restriction by allowing other schools to “make donations” for rink time. I also asked how they were gong to finance such a facility without renting it out while many city rinks are near bankruptcy while charging competitive rents. I was told this would be difficult. 

CADDYSHACK:

After getting the ADMINISTRATIVE UPDATE newsletter dated 9/28/08 from City Administrator and police chief John Copeland…I have to admit that I now feel like Al Czervik to John’s role of Judge Smails in the 1980 movie Caddy Shack.  It deals with the issue of city expenses connected to the BMW Classic held at the Bellerive Country Club.  You may remember I brought this subject up in the last newsletter, where the city had budgeted $10,000 and John estimated we spent $8,000 in police services in connection with the golf event.   That apparently causes from inquiries.   Here is what John wrote in the administration update:

The Executive Committee comprised of the Chief of Police from Town and Country, Creve Coeur, Chesterfield and St. Louis County, the Commander of MSHP Troop C; as well as the Chief of the West County EMS & Fire Protection District established the general guidelines on the use of public safety resources for the BMW Championship.  The Executive Committee’s purpose was to ensure a safe event for participants and spectators while reducing the inconvenience from traffic congestion and road restrictions for the general motoring public.  Under their guidelines, over 400 local, state and federal law enforcement officials provide security and traffic control for the event.   The Western Golf Association, the governing body for the event, was billed $29, 462.50 for security services.  The only cost incurred by the City of Town and Country in relation to the tournament was overtime paid to officers needed for traffic-control on the public roadways near Bellerive Country Club. While $10,000 was budgeted, the actual cost is estimated at approximately $8,000.

Here is what John told me when I twice asked about police expenses at the BMW Classic.  He told me he budgeted $10,000 for traffic, crowd control and player security on the grounds.  He added that the city also has officers swinging traffic at public intersections.  I asked if we recovered any costs and he stated that we never have for all the other golf tournaments that have been held at Bellervie and it was just the way things were done.  I also asked if the MSHP, Creve Coeur, Chesterfield and St. Louis County PDs gave their services for free and was told they did.  Now all of a sudden there is an “Executive Committee.”   

Keep in mind the taxpayers should not be paying for officers directing traffic into and out of private parking areas or the entrances to the club.  Just think of all the off-duty police officers you see on Sundays stopping traffic on busy streets in front of churches and waving church goers off of parking lots.  Those officers are paid by the churches, not by us taxpayers.  When I was a young police officer in Rock Hill I knew everyone on the old Town and Country Public Safety Department.  They would get me off-duty work directing traffic at special functions at Visitation and the Special School District.  Myself and an off-duty T&C officer were not paid from tax money, we were paid cash by the institution.  The same standard should be held for Bellerive. (well maybe not in cash)…The Western Gold Association, the PGA or Bellerive should be footing this bill.. 

ANOTHER SIDE OF THE GOLF BALL:  Of course, John is claiming…oh we just were directing traffic…but police commissioner Alan Allred is also a member of Bellerive and the lead Bellerive member of coordinating security and police services.  He came to our first September meeting and praised the Town and Country police saying how they were involved in all aspects of the course and tournament security and the planning over the last year. (We should be reimbursed for all that.)   

LET THE SUNSHINE IN:  Now that John brought it up…I have to believe the “Executive Committee” is open to the Missouri Sunshine laws concerning records and public meetings. This should be true especially since it consists of publicly funded officials using tax supported resources.  Also T&C entering into a quasi-public government entity should have required approval of the Board of Aldermen.  I tell you what…my “BS detector” is going off and in fact the needle is pegged on this one.  I planned to inquire as to who the officers are of the “Executive Committee” and request minutes of their meetings and financial reports.   We will let you know more in future newsletters.    

THE BIG SMEAR:

 A newspaper reporter may be doing a feature story on me or Town and Country politics.  He recently received a telephone call from an attorney claiming he represented a few concerned residents (inferring the residents might just be elected officials) who were worried about my past.  He mentioned an employment action when I was a police officer/detective in Liberty Missouri and newspaper articles in the Washington Post concerning my job as a large county’s chief transportation enforcement officer.  

The reporter already knew about it all.  However I will fill you in.

While I was a police officer/detective in Liberty Missouri (a Kansas City suburb) I was also a labor rep for the officers.  I filed a grievance against the police chief and city manager concerning an unsafe working condition.  Shortly afterwards I also cited a garbage disposal company for environmental violations after I observed employees taking sludge and grease from garbage trucks and dumping it into the city storm water system that flowed to the Missouri River, which of course was the drinking water for many towns down stream.  The garbage disposal company was owned by a then current Missouri State Senator, by the name of Stan Thomas (Thomas Disposal).  The assistant police chief drove out to where I was and asked for me not to issue any citation or file any charge.  I thought of everyone I knew who lived south along the Missouri River and filed the charges.  

After these instances the Chief of Police tried to fire me.  The charges included writing a Parking Ticket for Parking in a Handicapped Space to a local minister and being rude (the minister tracked me down and was screaming at me on a Wal Mart parking lot)…rather than arrest him for peace disturbance I drove off.  Another charge was that I rolled my eyes in a sarcastic manner to a citizen… I was good for that one. The guy had a suspended driver’s license for DWI, I pulled him over in a snow storm as he fishtailed into the parking lot of a liquor store.  As I was cuffing him he said he wife wanted him to get milk for the kids and he knew the liquor store had milk. I then rolled my eyes.  Another actual charge was that I looked at a woman “as if I thought she was white trash” as I was arresting her son for vandalizing a dozen cars in their apartment complex.  Another charge on another Handicapped Parking ticket went on the windshield of a high performance Chevy owned by a 20-year-old.  The only thing identifying this car from others was not a handicapped license plate, but a license plate frame that read “No Fat Chicks Allowed.”  He was upset that I would not tear up the ticket because he had his elderly aunt with him at the Ponderosa (probably not a good place to look for thin chicks).  He did not like my suggestion of not parking in the handicapped space and picking up his aunt at the door. There were several other similar charges against me (you can not make this stuff up)   

A Missouri Labor Judge heard all the evidence and ruled that in fact I was making 25% of the department’s DWI arrests, 20-percent of all the arrests, wrote 20-percent of all the reports and traffic citations and actually had fewer citizen complaints on average than other officers.  He found there was no evidence to justify any action against me and the city witnesses were unbelievable.   I got my full back pay and returned to duty.  However after returning to duty I was not allowed to earn overtime.  The Fraternal Order of Police labor lawyer eventually filed a complaint in Federal Court and the courts ruled they did not have jurisdiction.  They quoted the filings by the FOP layer and the city.  The city claimed I was rude.  While that is on the internet…I have the 1986 pre-internet ruling by the Labor Judge.  I am happy to share that with anyone on my regular e-mail list who would like it.  Contact me and I’ll mail you a copy. 

Concerning the Washington Post articles…I was hired as the first ever enforcement officer over the taxicab industry in Montgomery County Maryland, the state’s largest political subdivision of about 1,000,000.  I did rather mundane things like inspect taxicabs and take complaints, but I also found where certain cab companies had created paper corporations which donated illegal campaign contributions to the County Executive who was also in 2005 running for governor. These companies also had tax problems (like they were not paying it), plus the owner of the main company was serving his fifth term on the Taxi Commission, reappointed by the Country Executive.  County law only permits two terms. 

I also did undercover operations posing as a traveler needing to go to the airport then catching illegal cabs and limos operating in the county…I used a traffic reporting airplane flown by a friend of mine to take photos and gather other evidence of the same company with the illegal campaign contributions, because I had to do so without anyone else at the county knowing about it.  When county officials tried to stop a Medicaid fraud investigation I was conducting against the same cab company, I went to the Feds and we got indictments. I was also doing investigations of cabbies dealing drugs and suspected of sexual attacks on mentally handicapped women they were hired to transport under Medicaid contracts. Also after 9-11, I began developing informants for the FBI and other federal investigators among some cabdrivers. 

So what happened?  The cab company that I had forced to stop making the contributions kept complaining and pressure was put on me to stop my drug dealing investigations and my hours were changed making it harder for me to conduct investigations.  I was independently wealthy and rather than do it… I quit and went to the Washington Post.  They referred to me as “The Dirty Harry of Cab Inspectors” doing anything to get the job done.  I had been kidnapped during an undercover operation.  I was hit twice by limo drivers I was writing citations to.  I was dragged by moving cabs twice and assault by a non-licensed cab driver in the street in front of the Federal Health Administration.   All this occurred in little over five years.  I have nothing to be ashamed of.  

(The Country Executive’s poll numbers were not looking too good and he dropped out of the race and took a leave of absence from the county citing mental exhaustion.  The mayor of Baltimore was elected governor. )         

So any lawyer for concerned residents or aldermen can bring up what they want to SMEAR me I have nothing to hide.  If you want to see some of the Washington Post articles (there were two in June of 2005) Google my name followed by taxi or taxi inspector. 

GLASS HOUSES AND STONES:  Of course if you go to Missouri Case.net you can find one possible “concerned resident” who has been getting sued fairly regularly by people doing work at his house.  I have copies of those cases.  Perhaps it would be best for all involved to stick to the issues and stop the personal attacks concerning issues not connected with city government.  I hate to tell them I have written some controversial magazine articles that did not make some members of Congress look too good.  Also I have gone after Maryland lobbyists involved in a police chief hiring.  I have even written articles as a newspaper sportswriter pointing out government waste in building high school athletic fields.  So the “concerned residents” have a lot of material they can check.       

SOMEWHERE BEYOND THE SEA: I will miss the first Board of Aldermen meeting in October. I know….I know…I campaigned that my opponent missed meetings. But he missed 25% in one year. I plan to miss one…while I’m overseas with my wife for our 27th wedding anniversary. From April 28 to September 22, only I, Steve Fonz and Bill Kuehling have not missed a board meeting. I will miss the October 13 meeting. 

NO PAID VACATIONS: There are no paid vacations listed as a benefit for aldermen in the ordinance books. I had asked the finance director if she could deduct half of my paycheck in October and she stated she couldn’t. So when I receive my October paycheck I will refund half of it back to the city’s general fund. There is also no uniform allowance listed for aldermen. When they gave me a city polo shirt, I wrote them a check.

MORE ON CELL PHONES AND DRIVING:

From the September 18, 2008 Baltimore SUN

No electronic devices while driving for city

Workers banned from using cell phones or iPods in cars

By Annie Linskey, September 18, 2008 

Saying her administration is “leading by example,” Mayor Sheila Dixon pushed through a far-reaching policy yesterday banning the city's 13,000 employees from using cell phones, digital music players or other personal electronic devices while driving on city business.

The prohibition, which went into effect yesterday but will not be enforced for 30 days, is broader than any of the cell phone bans adopted in 19 states and the District of Columbia because it does not provide exemptions for speaker phones or other hands-free technology, according to the National Conference of State Legislatures.

The policy applies to those driving on official business in city or personal cars, and covers their work and personal phones.

“This electronic device use has become second nature for people and so it is a habit that so many of us will have to break,” Dixon said, before voting for the policy at a meeting of the city Board of Estimates.

Nearly 600 city employees were injured in vehicle accidents last year, costing $6.4 million, according to city figures. Baltimore does not track whether cell-phone use is a factor in accidents, City Solicitor George Nilson said.

The measure passed during an unusually contentious meeting of the panel, where the mayor and two of her department heads constitute a majority. It succeeded on a 3-2 vote, with the two independently elected members dissenting.

City Council President Stephanie C. Rawlings-Blake, who rarely breaks with the mayor publicly, opposed the measure because of what she said were inconsistencies. The new policy bans iPods, she said, but not the car radio. Rawlings-Blake called the ban too broad to be enforceable and not backed by research.

“We are asking more and more of our employees on a daily basis,” Rawlings-Blake said. “To me this is like 'Say no to drugs.' Yes, in a perfect world that would work. But that didn't work. We can't just say 'don't do it' and think that is going to change behavior.”

Comptroller Joan M. Pratt also voted against the measure, which was opposed by police and city employee unions. “We are imposing a policy without sufficient data,” she said. “I think it is too restrictive. I think employees will not adhere to it.”

Nilson, who is appointed by the mayor and voted for the measure, said that the administration has not yet determined how the policy will be enforced.

“We don't have people who ride around in city vehicles and personally monitor compliance on a call-by-call basis,” he said. “It is going to be enforced as violations come to our attention.” Department of Public Works head David E. Scott also backs the plan.

It is also unclear how the policy will affect the Police Department and its 2,900 officers, since it appears to contradict a general order that permits officers to talk on cell phones when the conversation is “for official police business,” according to the policy. The policy adopted yesterday says police and other first responders may talk on the phone only for “official emergency communications.”

Some state lawmakers have tried for years to prohibit cell phone use while driving in Maryland, without success. The most recent attempt failed this year. That measure included an exemption for hands-free technology.
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Talk. Drive. But don't talk AND drive

By Robin Garrison Leach, 09/18/2008

My daughter calls me from college. We share minutes on our joint cell phone plan, so keeping in touch is free. But as soon as I say “hello,” I hear the sounds of traffic coming through the connection.

“Are you driving and talking to me?” I ask, knowing the huff of “Mom-you're-so-overprotective” exasperation I'll get back.

“Yes, Mother. I'm talking and driving and eating a burger and flirting with passing truckers, all at the same time.”

I tell her to hang up and call me back when she's immobile and single-tasking. She knows I mean it. 

We have this conversation almost every time she calls. The logs of our talk plan show hundreds of one-minute calls to prove it. Sometimes I think I'm talking to the brick wall I'm trying to keep her from slamming into.

Andrea is invincible at 22, and if she's not talking to me while she's driving, I'm sure she's talking to one of her friends—the ones who also are in their cars talking right back.

But I nag her about cell-driving—a term I've coined to add panache to my haranguing—because I know it isn't safe, and I'm honest enough to admit it. Statistics back me up, and new studies are being published every week.

As far back as 2002, a Harvard University study estimated that one in 22 accidents is related to cell-phone use. I only can imagine how much those numbers have grown since then.

But we still do it—and I say “we” because I'm just as guilty as everybody else. In the predictable parental mode of “do as I say, not as I do,” I expect my daughter to hang up and drive even as I chat away when I travel to and from work most days. What's worse is that I see how it affects my driving, yet I don't stop doing it.

Cell-drivers know they're missing turn-offs and sliding through stoplights. We may not admit it, but our reaction time is slower when traffic screeches to a halt or when the weather is bad.

We've all seen the guy stopped at the red light in front of us, yakking away on his phone when the light turns green. His brake lights stay red for seconds. We yell “GO!” through our windshield—then apologize to the person on the other end of our own cell phone conversation for yelling.

If we're honest, we know we'd be better drivers if we'd give up just this one distraction from the many others inside our cars: fast-food noshing, CD changing, note scribbling, child taming, make-up applying—to name a few.

But the convenience and personal nature of our cell phones overwhelm common sense. To drive while doing nothing else seems so . . . banal, so boring. Stay in our lane? Follow at a safe, legal distance? Obey traffic signals? Ho hum.

Thanks to guilt, I'm keeping my phone off more when I'm driving. Of course, that makes me feel superior to the drivers chattering away around me, and I sneer at them.

But how could I face my daughter if I caused an accident because I just had to order that pizza on the way home instead of calling from work? The next time I hear from Andrea, I hope she's not moving, and I like to think I won't be, either. 

As mundane as it sounds, it might be nice to get home, flop onto the couch, put up my feet, grab the phone when it rings and talk. Just talk.

Freelance writer Robin Garrison Leach lives and writes in Foley, Mo.
www.robingarrisonleach.com 
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